# **China's Rail Diplomacy in Southeast Asia**

# Shang-su Wu

Abstract: After a decade of effort, China has established its geopolitical influence in Southeast Asia through its rail projects, which will grow further as more lines are completed. Chinese rail projects, especially those involving high-speed rail (HSR) systems, are and will be of considerable benefit to Beijing's geopolitical ambitions, but their impact may be limited by lack of progress, lack of connection, and unstable situations in some host states. Further, although China is actively shaping the landscape of Southeast Asian rail, there are opportunities for Japan, China's competitor with regards to infrastructure investment in rail systems, to explore.

*Keywords*: China, Railways, Southeast Asia, Japan, Belt and Road Initiative

Since its launch in 2013, the Belt and Road Initiative (BRI) has become China's primary foreign policy instrument around the world, including in Southeast Asia. By investing in infrastructure in foreign countries, the BRI deepens engagement between Beijing and its foreign counterparts through joint projects and other bilateral or multilateral arrangements. The BRI is a multi-dimensional strategy, including maritime, aviation, and cyber, but its land transport projects have the most geopolitical impact because they improve inland connections within the Eurasian continent (State Council, People's Republic of China, 2015). They are not only unprecedented but also directly connect China with its partners and are less vulnerable to external intervention than sea transport. For their high efficiency over long distances, rail systems play a central role in the BRI, given that China has the world's largest rail industry and is a leading supplier of rail technologies (Nikkei Asia). Large Chinese rail projects have been planned, are under construction, or have been completed in many

Southeast Asian countries. Whether part of the BRI or not, these projects are reshaping the regional geopolitical landscape in Southeast Asia and beyond.

In Eurasia, Southeast Asia is the most important and favorable region covered by China's BRI based on various strategic, technical, and economic factors. Originally driven by the Malacca Dilemma, which refers to China's lack of alternative trade routes and exposure to naval blockades, the BRI has identified respective rail lines through Myanmar, Thailand and perhaps Malaysia to reach the Indian Ocean (Khan, 2019). Although access routes through South Asia offer further alternatives, the region is strongly influenced by India, a great power that has geopolitical concerns about China and refuses to join the BRI, creating impediments to China's activities in the region (The Times of India, 2023). In contrast, Beijing is more likely to maintain its dominance or superiority over Naypyidaw, Bangkok, and other Southeast Asian governments, as there is no competing power in the region (Wu, 2021: 29-30). Russia, Central Asian countries, and Iran have a friendlier attitude towards the BRI, but the routes through these regions to reach the sea are much longer.

Technically, the original rail networks in Southeast Asia are less sophisticated and efficient than those in Central and South Asia. The conventional rail systems in most Southeast Asian countries are colonial legacies that are narrow gauged, either 1 or 1.067 meter. With the highest operational record of 160km/h (東洋経済, 2022), narrow-gauged trains cannot reach the speeds that would categorize them as high-speed rail (HSR). Further, owing to the Cold



War, a lack of regional integration, and a lack of modernization, many Southeast Asian conventional rail networks are somewhat obsolete, with few or no international connections (Asian Development Bank Institute, 2015: 54, 107). As a result, the need to integrate new lines with the existing networks is low; instead, China suggests completely new systems for high speed. As a point of comparison, the broad gauges used in the former Soviet countries and Mongolia (1.52 meter), as well as South Asia (1.668 meter), have proven feasibility for reaching high speeds (The World Fact Book N.A.; Rail Tech 2021; Jain 2018). Speed may thus not be a sufficient reason to convert existing systems in Central and South Asia into the standard gauge of 1.435m used in China, whether for the whole system or key lines. In addition, re-gauging entire regional networks, rather than single countries, is too expensive to be feasible. As a result, to connect China with Kazakhstan, Mongolia, and Russia, or possibly Nepal and Kyrgyzstan (Asia-Plus, 2024; Simmons, 2024), and the broad gauged rail networks beyond, it is necessary to transfer cargo and passengers between trains of different gauges.

For China, connections with Southeast Asia are also economically important. The Chinese diaspora, geographic proximity, international production chains, and other factors contribute to growing economic ties between China and Southeast Asia, as evidenced by ASEAN ranking top among China's trading partners since 2020 (Harada, 2020). China's primary focus is, therefore, on extending its standard gauged rail networks to Myanmar, Laos, Thailand, Vietnam, and perhaps Malaysia, allowing smooth international rail services without a break of gauges.

#### **Regional Overview**

Rail connections—in particular freight services—to China are essential for its economic integration and for geostrategic reasons, such as access to the Indian Ocean. This paper therefore focuses on Chinese rail projects with the most geopolitical impact. This excludes certain rail projects and deals. For example, despite requiring large budgets, urban rail systems, also known as metro or subway, have little geopolitical impact as their linkage is limited, especially for China. Single deals of rolling stock and other components for existing rail systems would not create a strong geopolitical impact either, though Beijing has supplied a lot of rail assets to Southeast Asian customers.

Except for Brunei, all Southeast Asian countries either already are, or potentially will be involved in major rail projects with China. These projects can be divided into three groups according to their connection with the Chinese rail networks. The first group includes Laos, Myanmar, Thailand and Vietnam, which have current rail projects or have completed ones directly connecting them with China. The second group is Cambodia, Malaysia, and Singapore, which have current or future rail projects which could connect them with China. The third group includes Indonesia and the Philippines, which are isolated from the Asian continent due to their archipelagic environment and thus have no connection with China in the foreseeable future, but Chinese investment there still generates geopolitical impact.

In the face of Beijing's massive promotion of rail projects, Tokyo's influence in Southeast Asia has been undermined, evidenced in the loss of the HSR contract with Jakarta, but the former's approach does not match all the needs of rail transportation in the region, and therefore leaves some opportunities for the latter to remain competitive in the new era. Sino-Japan rail dynamics are observed in Cambodia, Indonesia, Myanmar, Thailand, the Philippines, and Vietnam, and they are reviewed in the following sections of the paper.

#### **Direct Connection**

The first project aimed at rail connection between China and Southeast Asia can be traced back to the Singapore-Kunming Rail Link (SKRL), which was announced at the fifth Summit of the Association of Southeast Asian Nations (ASEAN) in 1995. It



contained two routes, which would eventually merge in Thailand—one through Vietnam and Cambodia, and the other through Myanmar (ASEAN, 2012). However, in 1995, neither Beijing nor the ASEAN members had enough financial capital to proceed with this grand plan. Still, this plan inspired a series of related bilateral projects for standard gauged rail lines that were initiated in the late 2000s and early 2010s along three routes: Myanmar, Thailand via Laos, and Vietnam. These projects, which are in various stages of progress, reflect China's advanced rail technology, enhanced financial capacity, and outward foreign policy, as well as the limitations or challenges in implementation.

The Myanmar route is strategically the most important and valuable for China due to its coastlines boarding the Indian Ocean, but it faces political and geographic difficulties. The rail line from Kunming then crossing the China-Myanmar border, through Mandalay to Port Kyaukpyu, is the backbone of transportation for the comprehensive China-Myanmar Economic Corridor (CMEC) (Topcu, 2020). The rail line is a brand-new project because Myanmar's existing one-meter-gauged rail system cannot support the CMEC due to its lack of coverage, speed, capacity, and compatibility with the Chinese networks (Jane's, 2022, p. 238). However, this project has been postponed twice, the first time in 2014 because of bilateral disagreements and the second time in 2020 due to the pandemic (Sun, 2014) (Rogers, 2023). Despite this, China has been building the section of the rail line within its territory for the connection (Railway Gazette International, 2022). It is likely that the HSR to the Indian Ocean will eventually be accomplished given that Myanmar's Junta is internationally isolated and depends on Beijing more than ever before. However, the ongoing civil war and uprising in Myanmar suggests an unstable environment, which will impede this project's progress, particularly where it passes through the areas of insurgency.

The central route to Thailand through Laos represents a greater consortium of interests than the

Myanmar route. Thailand is the biggest economy in mainland Southeast Asia and therefore has more economic value for China than other countries in the region. In addition, a rail link to Thailand offers potential strategic access to its southwest coast and the Indian Ocean. Furthermore, the central location makes a rail line to Thailand an indispensable part of accomplishing the SKRL. Thailand maintains its meter-gauged rail networks with connections to Cambodia, Laos, and Malaysia, but the speed and capacity of the system are constrained by the gauge (Jane's, 2022: 321-322). Therefore, Bangkok plans to build domestic HSR networks, which are centered on the capital (Ruane, 2021: 642). Before the narrow-gauged rail link from Thailand opened in 2009, Laos had no rail transport at all, and thus has been keen to obtain an HSR link with China and Thailand, in addition to highways and the Mekong River, to overcome the limitations imposed by its landlocked territory (Kuik, 2021, 222-223). Moreover, Laos is the critical point of connection as Thailand and China lack a common border.

Also begun in 2009, Beijing works bilaterally with both Vientiane and Bangkok for their respective sections, which are at different stages of progress. The political stability in Laos allowed the bilateral negotiations in 2009 to result in an agreement, construction and eventual completion of the rail link in 2021 (Kuik, 2021: 223-227) (Xinhua, 2022). In contrast, the Sino-Thai HSR project between Nong Khai on the Laotian border and Bangkok, which also appeared as part of separate bilateral discussions in 2009, has been tumultuous, with different proposals and various disagreements on conditions, such as total cost, loans, and land development, due to Thailand's political instability and other factors (Kuik, 2021: 234–237). However, construction of the HSR line did eventually commence. It will be implemented in two phases, and full completion is scheduled for 2031 (Wancharoen, 2024). It must be noted that once these projects are completed, Beijing still has no rail access to the Indian Ocean in or through Thailand because a standard-gauged line from



Bangkok southward has not yet started (Hua Hin Today, 2024).

Thailand's other planned HSR lines with standard gauge may serve as a connection to China, but their development is not yet certain. Thailand has utilized Chinese technology to build another HSR line, which develops its East Coast Corridor and connects Bangkok to three airports. This line can be seen as an extension from the China-Laos-Thailand line, though with little geopolitical impact for Beijing, as it is a technology supplier and thus has less influence than the main contractor, the Thai Charoen Pokphand (CP) Group (Kuik, 2021: 233). In addition, this project may not include freight service, reducing the value of the connection for China (Clark, 2023). As for the HSR line from Bangkok to Chiang Mai, it will be built by a Japanese contractor, leaving the compatibility with the Chinese-constructed rail networks in doubt (Bangkok Post, 2023).

China's rail connection with Vietnam is much more established, but also more constrained. At the beginning of the 20th Century, the French colonial regime built two one-meter narrow gauged rail lines from Haiphong via Hanoi to Yunnan and Guangxi, the two bordering Chinese provinces (Wu, 2020). The line to Guangxi was converted to the standard gauge for wartime military supplies in the mid-1960s (Chen, 2001: 222). Since Vietnam's current rail network is mainly meter gauged, the direct services with China are limited to the Red River Delta (Jane's, 2022: 323). Back in the 2000s, Hanoi had plans to upgrade the line to Guangxi and rebuild the line to Yunnan to the standard gauge (The Ministry of Finance Vietnam, 2007), but these projects have not progressed (Vietnam+, 2023). Despite Vietnam's lukewarm attitude towards the BRI, bilateral cooperation on the rail sector continues, evidenced in Hanoi's metro system using Chinese technology (Ferchen 2021: 254–255). Beijing and Hanoi have also discussed further developing from the two existing rail links, which both have HSR potential (Global Times, 2023) (VN Express, 2023). These two lines would support the two transnational economic corridors

(Tran, 2023). China is upgrading the line in Guangxi and has converted the line in Yunnan to the standard gauge (Railway Gazette International 2014; Global Times 2023). In 2024, Vietnam became more active in pursuing HSR links to China, particularly the route between Lao Cai on the border to Haiphong through Hanoi, but actual progress in implementation has been limited (Thu, 2024). A major question is which system should be adopted for the north-south HSR between Hanoi and Ho Chi Minh City. There were indications that it was likely to be Japanese with some joint preparation, but warming Sino-Vietnam relations suggest a chance for China (JETRO, 2023; Vu, 2024). Triangular dynamics among Hanoi, Beijing, and Tokyo in the following years could be detrimental for the development of the north-south HSR project.

#### **Potential Direct Connection**

Rail projects in Cambodia, Malaysia, and Singapore may connect with China in the future if additional sections are built to fill the current gaps. Due to funding shortages, the Phnom Penh-centered rail networks only comprise two meter-gauged lines, which suggests a relatively low cost of re-gauging (Jane's, 2022: 67-68). Cambodia plans to convert a line between Phnom Penh and the Thai border into standard gauge (Railway Gazette International, 2023a), and it may request China's support for this, which opens the possibility of establishing a link to China through Thailand or Laos (Vanyuth, 2024). However, the re-gauging is still far from being realized, and neither Thailand nor Laos has substantially planned with Cambodia to extend its standard-gauged network to the Cambodian border. In short, Phnom Penh will not be integrated into Beijing's Southeast Asian rail network anytime soon.

Despite its relatively modernized meter-gauged system (Jane's, 2022: 232–233), Malaysia has planned several HSR and other standard-gauged rail lines within its territory and beyond. These include the East Coast Rail Link (ECRL) and the Kuala Lumpur-Singapore (KL-SG) HSR, which are both well



known. The ECRL aims to develop the east coast of the Malay Peninsula, where the economy is less prosperous (Lim, Li, & Ji, 2022: 656). The KL-SG HSR may profit from competing with one of the busiest aviation routes in the world (BBC News, 2018). Both projects have experienced various challenges and fluctuated in terms of progress. The ECRL has now moved into the construction stage, in partnership with the China Communications Construction Company, with about two-thirds to be completed by 2024 (The Star, 2024). But the HSR to Singapore remains in the planning stage, as the technological supplier has not been selected yet (Channel News Asia, 2024). An obvious gap between the ECRLand perhaps the KL-SG HSR-and China's rail network is the missing connection between Bangkok and Kuala Lumpur. Although both Malaysian and Thai leadership have shown interest in bridging the gap with another HSR project, the lack of stability in southern Thailand and the long distance of 1500km mean higher costs than in other HSR projects (Wu, 2022). As both governments are occupied with other ongoing rail projects, they do not have much capacity left for this challenge. Furthermore, owing to the pandemic and economic turmoil, Beijing may not be ambitious enough to substantially support an HSR project between Bangkok and Kuala Lumpur at this time.

#### **Beyond Connection**

Separated from the Asian continent by the sea, Indonesia and the Philippines are beyond international rail connections, but still attract China's attention in the form of rail diplomacy. The two archipelagic countries stand out for their geostrategic importance: Indonesia controls several major international straits, and the Philippines matters to not only the South China Sea, but also strategic position of northern Luzon regarding Taiwan. Manila's permission of Washington's military deployment would affect Beijing's war against Taipei. Their rising economic weight and demographic growth, their ASEAN memberships, and other important factors demonstrate their significance to the BRI, and thus they are also included in China's rail diplomacy. Beijing's major rail projects in the two archipelagoes are unsurprisingly concentrated on the major islands—an HSR project in Java and several standard-gauged projects in Luzon and Mindanao.

The Jakarta-Bandung HSR has been a flagship project for China's rail diplomacy, following Indonesia's plan. Although Jakarta has built up an indigenous rail industry (INKA) (Antara, 2019), it still lacks the HSR technology to increase the speed on its rail networks; therefore, an external supplier was indispensable for the Jakarta-Bandung HSR. After a fierce competition between Japan and China, the latter won the HSR contract in 2015 (Otele, Lim, & Alves, 2022: 8–9) and, after some delays, the line entered into operation in 2023 (The Jakarta Post, 2023). In the future, China may extend the HSR line to Surabaya (Karyza, 2024), and Japan may be deterred by the need for technological compatibility with the Jakarta-Bandung HSR (Asian News Network, 2023).

Despite some early achievements, such as the first light rail system in Southeast Asia (Light Rail Transit Authority), the Philippines has neglected its rail sector since the late 1980s and has focused on highways, as well as dealing with political and economic turmoil. This led to the closure of two main rail lines in Luzon in 1988 and 1993, respectively (Philippine National Railways) (Railway Gazette International, 2023b). The original narrow-gauge rail network is limited and thus not a major obstacle for new rail projects, but funding is. During the China-friendly Duterte administration between 2016 and 2022, Beijing was expected to provide Manila with the Mindanao railway project, the Subic-Clark rail line and the long-haul south line in Luzon, but none has been realized (Cruz, 2022). After several attempts at renegotiation, the current Marcos administration gave up hope of Chinese funding in October 2023 and turned to other foreign funders, including Japan (Amojelar, 2023).



#### **Evaluation and Prospect**

As China's rail diplomacy in Southeast Asia has progressed into the construction and operation stages, the advantages and disadvantages of its rail diplomacy have become apparent. Currently, major projects with geopolitical relevance to China are operational in Indonesia, Laos, and soon will be in Malaysia and Thailand. It is likely that others will be constructed in Cambodia, Myanmar, Singapore, and Vietnam. Beijing has demonstrated that its rail technologies can operate in foreign, particularly Southeast Asian, environments, showing China's capability to adapt its civil engineering, signal, rolling stocks, and other related sectors to local conditions. That is, Chinese rail projects are not only affordable, at least for the time being, but also feasible. These completed and ongoing projects are likely to enhance the bilateral relationships between China and the host countries in the region. Joint ventures and other kinds of interactions through these projects will further enhance bilateral cooperation as the Chinese elements in the rail networks of hosted countries will only become more salient. Additionally, trade via rails, particularly raw materials and industrial sub-products for international production chains, naturally contributes to economic integration. However, Beijing's rail card does not seem to be a game changer yet in terms of influence on Southeast Asia or meeting China's national interests.

The weaknesses in China's rail diplomacy are geostrategic accessibility and bilateral influence. Although the BRI originated in plans to bypass the Malacca Strait, no Chinese rail in Southeast Asia has achieved this goal yet, neither through Myanmar nor Thailand; so far, there is only a natural gas pipeline through Myanmar (Watt, 2013). Beijing's slow progress can be attributed to the dynamic political situations in Bangkok and Naypyidaw; in contrast, its cooperation with Vientiane is efficient without any political upheaval during their bilateral cooperation (Kuik, 2021: 223). However, managing partners is unavoidable in foreign affairs, and the cases of Myanmar and Thailand imply that China lacks policy leverage and/or political will to ensure its geostrategic goals are fulfilled on its schedule. Since Bangkok has not started its southward HSR project and Naypyidaw has not carried out the rail line between Kyaukpyu and the Chinese border yet, Beijing still has much work to do with its partners to obtain rail access to the Indian Ocean.

China's influence on host states can be analyzed from three perspectives: trade, dominance in transportation, and debt. Trade between the largest Asian economy and its respective Southeast Asian counterparts would be enhanced with additional direct lines of transportation. However, this impact could be limited to where the rail links are connected. Except for a route between Guangxi and Northern Vietnam, the rest are connected to Yunnan, one of China's least developed provinces (Observatory of Economic Complexity, 2023). Despite Beijing's various projects to develop the southern province, it will take years or even decades for it to grow enough economically to matter to Southeast Asia. Therefore, Yunnan is currently a midway for much of the trade carried by trains between China and Southeast Asia, and the rail networks remain more suitable for China's inland destinations than for the economically developed coastal areas that are more accessible through sea transport. As China's economic center of gravity still lies in the coastal provinces (The Economist, 2021), the growth of trade between Chinese inland areas and the countries in mainland Southeast Asia may be limited. Further, coastal provinces and other areas convenient to sealift only have limited types of cargo suitable for rail transport due to their perishable nature.

In addition, China's rail projects are only recent and not comprehensive. Therefore, they are unlikely to dominate host countries' land transport. Although those projects reflect demands made by the respective Southeast Asian countries, their existing transportation systems, whether highways, conventional rails, or rivers, prevent China from achieving a dominant position, not to mention a monopoly. For Myanmar and Vietnam, rail links with their northern



Country	National GDP	Section / Distance	Cost	Completed Year
Indonesia	1.32T	Jakarta–Bandung / 142km	7.3B	2023
Laos	15.7B	Vientiane-Boten / 422km	6B	2021
Malaysia	406.30B	Kota Bharu–Port Klang	12.08B	2027
		(ECRL) / 665km		
Myanmar	59.36B	Port Kyaukpyu–Muse / 431km	8.9+B	?
Thailand	495.34B	Bangkok–Nong Khai / 609km	12.12B	2028
		Don Mueang–U Tapao / 220km	6.2B	2029
Vietnam	408.8B	Lao Cai–Haiphong / 382km	10-11B	?

*Table 1. China's Major Rail Projects in Southeast Asia All values are in US Dollars. GDP pulled from World Bank Data, 2022.* 

neighbor cover only a part of their trade with China and are not critical for their domestic or foreign transport. In Indonesia and Thailand, the Chinese rail projects will coexist with narrow-gauged lines, which are less sophisticated alternatives. Malaysia has no route of land transport that exactly compares to the ECRL, but its highway network and existing narrow-gauged rail lines serve as alternatives, albeit less convenient for detouring. The only potential dominant project in the region would be the HSR through Laos, which offers unprecedented connection domestically and externally. In other words, Vientiane may experience some significant impacts if Beijing shuts down the HSR services or threatens to do so. However, the rail lines through Laos connected to Thailand form a trilateral relationship of operation, which reduces the leverage China has against Laos with its threat to cut services to the landlocked country. In short, it is unlikely that Beijing can coercively use rail projects for diplomatic purposes.

The debt trap from Chinese loans has been a major issue related to the BRI, but it may not be a common issue with China's rail projects in Southeast Asia. For Southeast Asian countries of considerable economic sizes, such as Indonesia, Malaysia, Thailand, and Vietnam, a few rail projects may not be large enough to indebt any of these countries to the point of financial ruin. The cost of 7.3 billion USD for the Jakarta-Bandung HSR (Cai, 2023) would not be a major threat to Indonesia's economy of 1.32 trillion USD GDP (World Bank, 2023). In comparison, Malaysia and Thailand carry a heavier financial burden with their Chinese rail projects (Railway Technology, 2021) (Lertpusit, 2023) (Bangkok Post, 2023), but it is still less than 5% of their GDP. Due to the bilateral connection, Vietnam may approach China for funding to convert the narrow-gauged line from Yunnan, and the economic impact on Hanoi would be similar to that on Kuala Lumpur and Bangkok, as the cost for upgrading the route to the border with Guangxi could be shouldered by the Vietnamese budget (Tri, 2023).

For Southeast Asian countries with less economic capacity, such as Laos and Myanmar, the costs of their Chinese rail projects are considerable. The expenditure on Vientiane's HSR is nearly 40% of its GDP (Jones, 2022), which gives Beijing strong leverage over the landlocked country. If Naypyidaw agrees with Beijing to build the line to Kyaukpyu, this would cost more than 10% of Myanmar's GDP, which is significant as well (Burroughs, 2020), particularly since the junta is internationally isolated and already dependent on China's support for its intensive civil war (Table 1).

It is likely that from now on, China's rail diplomacy will focus on completing the current and planned projects rather than adding new projects. Geographically, the most feasible routes between China and



the Southeast Asian countries have been identified, leaving little space for additional projects. With China's economic growth slowing down, domestic economic challenges and the gloomy global market could constrain the capacity and motivation of the Xi administration to promote more rail projects overseas, including in Southeast Asia. Regionally, national governments may not have the surplus financial capacity or political capital to build additional major rail proposals before current projects are completed. However, it would not be surprising to see a few undecided and pending projects eventually being taken up by Beijing. In short, China's rail diplomacy is slowly but steadily strengthening its influence on Southeast Asia by completing projects and establishing direct services, mainly in Indochina, but there continue to be significant limitations on what this will mean for geopolitics in the region more broadly.

#### How Japan Could Respond

The impact of China's rail diplomacy in Southeast Asia has affected Japan's role in the region. Other than Beijing, Tokyo is the primary rail provider to Southeast Asia, and their competition is intense, as was observed in the 2010s with several projects in Indonesia, Malaysia, and Thailand. Unlike China, which gains its influence by building direct rail connections to Southeast Asia, Japan seeks to mitigate the former's influence by promoting its economic ties with the region, which can be traced back to the initial stage of the Cold War. Although Beijing has secured more large-scale projects than Tokyo, the latter can respond in a more targeted way by focusing on the East-West Rail Link, modernizing narrow gauged networks, and implementing the North-South Commuter Railway in the Philippines.

The east-west links in Indochina and the modernization of narrow-gauged networks may allow Japan to express its advantages in the face of China's diplomacy. In mainland Southeast Asia, the major rail projects involving Beijing have so far run along with the north-south direction, but the demand 22 | 9 | 3

for the east-west axis may be even greater (Asian Development Bank Institute, 2015: 56, 79-80). Several gaps have been observed in Indochina's rail networks with Vietnam and Myanmar, respectively, being unconnected with any other Southeast Asian countries. In addition, Vietnam may have security concerns regarding any China-related project to build rail connections to other Southeast Asian countries. Therefore, Tokyo would be a more acceptable technology provider to Hanoi (Raymond, 2021: 17). Myanmar is a dilemma for Japan. The Japan International Cooperation Agency (JICA) has worked there for decades, including on improving narrow-gauged lines, such as the Yangon circular line and the trunk line between Yangon and Mandalay (JICA). However, the coup forced JICA to stop all rail projects (Frontier Myanmar, 2023). Tokyo would like to conduct a project for the East-West Rail Link to connect Myanmar and other Southeast Asian countries, particularly Thailand, but the international criticism on cooperating with Myanmar's junta and the ongoing civil war presents an obstacle. If faced with the difficult choice of whether to maintain its influence in Myanmar or protect its international image, Japan may choose the latter over the former.

Due to the scales of their networks, Indonesia, Malaysia, Myanmar, Thailand, and Vietnam are not likely to phase out their narrow-gauged networks but rather modernize them, as China would not fund such a large re-gauging of entire networks. With the majority of its rail networks being narrowed-gauged, Japan has ample companies that have technology for and experience in raising train speeds and modernizing through means other than complete re-gauging, such as upgrading signals and operational regulations. Since Thailand and Vietnam have not electrified their narrow-gauged lines, Japan may play a critical role in helping them reach this milestone. In addition, Tokyo may continue or expand its current policy of donating used narrow-gauged rolling stock to its Southeast Asian counterparts, such as recent donations of Kiha-40/48 and Kiha-183 diesel cars to Thailand and Cambodia (Railway Gazette International, 2024). Overall, upgrading existing systems is



more economic and carries a lower financial burden. For example, Kenya chose to build a Chinese standard gauged rail system between Nairobi and Mombasa, rather than upgrading its existing meter-gauge rail line, but that created financial difficulties due to insufficient revenue (Soy, 2023). Similar worry occurs in China's major rail projects in Southeast Asia. Although China could also provide the required rail technologies for Southeast Asian operators to improve their narrow-gauged networks, such as rolling stocks to Malaysia, Thailand and Vietnam, they seem to prefer to provide predominantly off-shelf products and solutions, which are usually for the standard gauge.

Due to its souring relationship with China, the Philippines is another great opportunity for Japan to develop rail projects. As previously mentioned, Manila's limited narrow-gauged network means that it prefers to build brand new standard gauge systems, such as the ongoing North-South Commuter Railways (NSCR) between Clark Airport and Calamba (North-South Commuter Railway, 2023). The NSCR is the largest rail project in the Philippines in recent decades, and it would reshape the regional development of the national political and economic center in metropolitan Manila (Railway Technology, 2022). Through this, along with other metro projects in Manila, Japan has earned a reliable reputation in the archipelagic country. If the current trend continues, Tokyo has a good chance of obtaining Manila's three rail projects-Mindanao, long-haul South, and Subic-Clark. The Subic-Clark route looks to open up a promising economic corridor, with investment from the United States (Beltran, 2024). However, it is uncertain whether Japan would take on the other two projects, either bilaterally or through the Asian Development Bank (Jose, 2024; Rosales, 2024).

Overall, although the *shinkansen* system has been a symbol of Japan's rail technology, further exports after the completion of the Bangkok–Chiang Mai project may be limited due to competition from China. Tokyo's unsuccessful bid for the Jakarta–Bandung project has demonstrated Beijing's financial advan-

tage, including price and loan terms. Unless Japan can develop a more attractive package than China, it will be difficult for it to obtain a new HSR project in Southeast Asia. To counter a bid by Tokyo, Beijing could similarly increase its offer, given that its authoritarian regime is more flexible than its Japanese counterpart in adjusting financial deals. As mentioned above, the HSR routes with the most potential in Southeast Asia have been identified and the KL-SG HSR and Vietnam's North-South HSR, which have so far not been taken up by China, would be obvious opportunities for Japan. If the KL-SG HSR proceeds under a bilateral agreement, the Sino-Japanese competition from the late 2010s could be reignited. Beijing, with its goal of building the SKRL, would desperately pursue this project, and it would take Tokyo a lot of effort to even have a chance. It may be easier for Japan to win the bid for the northsouth HSR between Hanoi and Ho Chi Minh City due to Vietnam's geostrategic concerns about China, but the improving Sino-Vietnam relationship may signify a potential joint venture of HSR. If Tokyo is about to secure the north-south HSR project with Hanoi, the project's long distance, slow progress, and loose schedule would lead to various challenges in negotiation and execution (Vietnam Net Global, 2023), likely much greater than the HSR between Bangkok and Chiang Mai. Finally, Japan's economic challenges, such as the dropping exchange rate of the yen and inflation, may reduce its capacity and will for dealing with an expensive HSR overseas.

#### Conclusion

Due to either the BRI or previous efforts, China's rail projects have slowly reshaped the geopolitical landscape in Southeast Asia. Although Beijing has utilized its huge financial and industrial capacity to secure a range of projects in the region, effectively eliminating competition from Japan, it has faced some obstacles, such as host countries' political situations, the pandemic, and other geopolitical challenges. China's rail projects will mostly be in mainland Southeast Asia, generally on the north-south axis according to the SKRL plan, and will progress



at a medium or slow pace. China's achievements indeed marginalize Japan's regional role, but Beijing's approach also leaves Tokyo some opportunities to exploit. Through careful management, Japan can remain influential in Southeast Asia despite China's geopolitical weight.

## References

東洋経済. (20 July, 2022). "在来線で時速160km 運転を実現「681系」の功績 鉄道の「スピード史」 を語る上で外せない名車." <u>https://toyokeizai.net/</u> <u>articles/-/602560</u>.

Amojelar, D. G. (6 November, 2023). "China drops 2 more PH railways." *Manila Standard*: <u>https://manilastandard.net/business/transport-tourism/314387317/china-drops-2-more-ph-railways.</u> <u>html</u>.

Antara. (12 Septmber, 2019). "Dirut: Pendirian PT INKA diinisiasi BJ Habibie." <u>https://www.antaranews.com/berita/1059784/dirut-pendirian-pt-inka-diinisiasi-bj-habibie</u>.

ASEAN. (2012). "ASEAN Connectivity Project information Sheets." <u>https://www.usasean.org/system/</u> files/downloads/ACProjectInformationSheets.pdf#:~:text=The%20Singapore-Kunming%20Rail%20 Link%20(SKRL),Myanmar%2C%20Viet%20 Nam%20and%20Thailand.

Asian Development Bank. (8 November, 2021). "Philippines: Commuter Corridor Leads Rail Revival." <u>https://www.adb.org/news/features/philippines-commuter-corridor-leads-rail-revival</u>.

Asian Development Bank Institute. (2015). *Connecting South Asia and Southeast Asia*. Tokyo: Asian Development Bank Institute.

Asian News Network. (13 September, 2023). "Japan reluctant to join Indonesian high-speed rail project, citing need to protect its 'brand.'" <u>https://asianews.</u>

network/japan-reluctant-to-join-indonesian-highspeed-rail-project-citing-need-to-protect-its-brand/.

Asia-Plus. (7 June, 2024). "China, Kyrgyzstan and Uzbekistan sign an agreement on construction of railway." Retrieved 8 August, 2024: <u>https://</u> <u>asiaplustj.info/en/news/centralasia/20240607/</u> <u>china-kyrgyzstan-and-uzbekistan-sign-an-agree-</u> <u>ment-on-construction-of-railway</u>.

Bangkok Post. (29 January , 2023). "3-Airport High-Speed Rail Link Completion Seen By 2029." <u>https://www.bangkokpost.com/thailand/general/2493950/3-airport-high-speed-rail-link-completion-seen-by-2029</u>.

Bangkok Post. (8 March, 2023). "Bangkok-Chiang Mai rail project gears up." <u>https://www.bangkokpost.</u> com/thailand/general/2523376/bangkok-chiang-mairail-project-gears-up.

BBC News. (4 May, 2018). "Kuala Lumpur-Singapore named busiest international air route." *BBC*: <u>https://www.bbc.com/news/business-44000000</u>.

Beltran, S. (4 August , 2024). "Philippines looks to diversify project funding beyond China amid maritime row." Retrieved 9 August, 2024, from *South China Morning Post*: <u>https://www.scmp.</u> <u>com/week-asia/economics/article/3273077/philip-</u> pines-looks-diversify-project-funding-beyond-china-amid-maritime-row.

Burroughs, D. (30 June, 2020). "Mandalay – Kyaukphyu railway moves to feasibility study stage." *International Railway Journal*: <u>https://www.</u> <u>railjournal.com/infrastructure/mandalay-kyauk-</u> <u>phyu-railway-moves-to-feasibility-study-stage/</u>.

Cai, D. (2 October, 2023). "China Belt and Road: Indonesia opens Whoosh high-speed railway." *BBC*: <u>https://www.bbc.com/news/world-asia-66979810</u>.

Chanco, B. (21 July, 2023). "China flakes out of railway projects." *PhilStar*: <u>https://www.philstar</u>.



com/business/2023/07/21/2282543/china-flakes-outrailway-projects.

Channel News Asia. (22 July, 2024). "Malaysia to decide by this year on HSR link with Singapore, shortlisting private consortiums to back project: Minister." Retrieved 8 August, 2024: <u>https://www.channelnewsasia.com/asia/malaysia-hsr-singapore-proposals-anthony-loke-4490121</u>.

Chen, J. (2001). *Mao's China and the Cold War*. Chapel Hill: University of North Carolina Press.

Clark, J. (14 February, 2023). "Current and proposed railways in Cambodia." *Future Southeast Asia*: https://futuresoutheastasia.com/cambodia-railways/.

Clark, J. (6 March, 2023). "Pattaya Station Redevelopment: High-speed railway and mixed-use project." *Future Southeast Asia*: <u>https://futuresoutheastasia.</u> <u>com/pattaya-station/</u>.

Cruz, R. C. (15 July , 2022). "China withdraws funding for 3 railway projects: DOTr exec." *Philippine News Agency*: <u>https://www.pna.gov.ph/articles/1179059</u>.

Ferchen, M. (2021). "The Two Faces of the China Model The BRI in Southeast Asia." In F. Schneider, *Global Perspectives on China's Belt and Road Initiative* (245–264). Amsterdam: Amsterdam University Press.

Frontier Myanmar. (11 September , 2023). "Blood on the tracks: The war over Myanmar's railroads." <u>https://www.frontiermyanmar.net/en/blood-on-the-</u> <u>tracks-the-war-over-myanmars-railroads/</u>.

Global Times. (9 August, 2023). "China begins construction of high-speedrailway link to Vietnam." <u>https://e.vnexpress.net/news/news/pm-meets-lead-</u> ers-of-leading-chinese-conglomerates-4654003.html. Guangyong, S. (1 June , 2023). "China-Thailand railway under smooth construction." *People's Daily*: en.people.cn/n3/2023/0601/c90000-20026509.html.

Harada, I. (15 July, 2020). "ASEAN becomes China's top trade partner as supply chain evolves." *Nikkei Asia*: <u>https://asia.nikkei.com/Politics/Interna-</u> <u>tional-relations/ASEAN-becomes-China-s-top-trade-</u> <u>partner-as-supply-chain-evolves</u>.

Hua Hin Today. (31 January, 2024). "Hua Hin's Rail Developments: The Differences Between the Dual Track and High-Speed Train Lines." <u>https://www.</u> <u>huahintoday.com/hua-hin-news/hua-hins-rail-developments-the-differences-between-the-dual-trackand-high-speed-train-lines/</u>.

INKA. (n.d.). "About INKA." <u>https://www.inka.</u> <u>co.id/corporation/22</u>.

Jain, S. (7 March, 2018). "Delhi to Jaipur in 90 minutes? New 200 kmph semi-high speed train corridor being planned by Indian Railways." *Financial Express*: <u>https://www.financialexpress.com/business/railways-delhi-jaipur-train-indian-railways-semi-high-speed-corridor-distance-route-1090181/</u>.

Jane's. (2022). *Janes World Railways Yearbook* 22/23. London: Jane's.

JETRO. (15 August, 2023). "南北高速鉄道の指導 委員会を設置、計画の具体化を目指す." Retrieved 8 August, 2024, from *JETRO*: <u>https://www.jetro.</u> <u>go.jp/biznews/2023/08/f5797ca0f69097a9.html</u>.

JICA. (n.d.). "Map of JICA Major Projects in Myanmar." <u>https://libportal.jica.go.jp/library/Data/PlanI-</u> <u>nOperation-e/SoutheastAsia/030\_Myanmar-e.pdf</u>.

Jones, A. (29 October, 2022). "Laos' Fast Train to China Brings Connection at a Cost, With Big Promises but Uneven Progress." *Rainforest Journalism Fund*: <u>https://rainforestjournalismfund.org/stories/</u> <u>laos-fast-train-china-brings-connection-cost-big-</u> <u>promises-uneven-progress</u>.



Jose, A. E. (18 July, 2024). "JICA says Mindanao rail plan not ready for funding decision." Retrieved 9 August, 2024, from *Business World*: <u>https://www. bworldonline.com/economy/2024/07/18/609075/</u> jica-says-mindanao-rail-plan-not-ready-for-fundingdecision/.

Karyza, D. (22 April, 2024). "Indonesia seeks China's support to extend first high speed railway to Surabaya." Retrieved 8 August, 2024, from *Asia News Network*: <u>https://asianews.network/indonesia-</u> <u>seeks-chinas-support-to-extend-first-high-speed-rail-</u> <u>way-to-surabaya/</u>.

Khan, A. (26 August , 2019). "The Malacca Dilemma: A hindrance to Chinese Ambitions in the 21st Century." *Berkeley Political Review*: <u>https://bpr.</u> <u>berkeley.edu/2019/08/26/the-malacca-dilemma-ahindrance-to-chinese-ambitions-in-the-21st-century/</u>.

Kuik, C.-C. (2021). "Elite Legitimation and the Agency of the Host Country Evidence from Laos, Malaysia, and Thailand's BRI Engagement." In F. Schneider, *Global Perspectives on China's Belt and Road Initiative* (217–244). Amsterdam: Amsterdam University Press.

Lertpusit, S. (5 January, 2023). "Long-Delayed Thailand-China High-Speed Train: A Political Game on Two Tracks." *Fulcrum*: <u>https://fulcrum.sg/long-</u> <u>delayed-thailand-china-high-speed-train-a-political-</u> <u>game-on-two-tracks/</u>.

Light Rail Transit Authority. (n.d.). "Railway Operations." <u>https://www.lrta.gov.ph/railway-operations/</u>.

Lim, G., Li, C., & Ji, X. (2022). "Chinese financial statecraft in Southeast Asia: an analysis of China's infrastructure provision in Malaysia." *The Pacific Review* 35(4), 647–675.

Malay Mail. (13 September, 2023). "Research house expects more clarity on KL-Singapore high-speed rail project after RFI process ends." <u>https://www.</u> malaymail.com/news/malaysia/2023/09/13/researchhouse-expects-more-clarity-on-kl-singapore-highspeed-rail-project-after-rfi-process-ends/90602.

Manabat, J. (17 October, 2023). "Metro Manila to Bicol Express railway project frozen as China funding uncertain." *ABS-CBN News*: <u>https://news.abs-</u> <u>cbn.com/business/10/17/23/paranaque-bicol-rail-</u> <u>way-frozen-as-china-funding-uncertain</u>.

North-South Commuter Railway. (2023). "Area Map." <u>https://nscr.com.ph/map</u>.

Observatory of Economic Complexity. (2023). "Yunnan Province." <u>https://oec.world/en/profile/sub-national\_chn/yunnan-province?redirect=true</u>.

Otele, O. M., Lim, G., & Alves, A. (2022). *China-Driven Rail Development: Lessons from Kenya and Indonesia*. Johannesburg: South African Institute of International Affairs.

Pavlenko, A. (30 September, 2023). "Middle Corridor-frameworked Kyrgyz part railway initiative to see light soon – ambassador." *Trend News Agency*: <u>https://en.trend.az/casia/kyrgyzstan/3805031.html</u>.

Philippine National Railways. (n.d.). "PNR IN PHILIPPINE HISTORY." <u>https://pnr.gov.ph/aboutcontact-us/who-we-are/pnr-in-philippine-history/</u> <u>pnr-in-philippine-history.html</u>.

Rail Tech. (17 August , 2021). "New Russian highspeed train will be ready in 2028." <u>https://www.</u> railtech.com/infrastructure/2021/08/17/new-russiantrain-of-400-km-h-to-be-ready-in-2028/?gdpr=accept.

Railway Gazette International. (8 December, 2014). "Standard gauge line reaches Hekou." <u>https://www.</u> <u>railwaygazette.com/standard-gauge-line-reaches-</u> <u>hekou/40295.article</u>.

Railway Gazette International. (2 August, 2022). "China opens first section of railway to Myanmar." https://www.railwaygazette.com/infrastructure/



china-opens-first-section-of-railway-to-myanmar/62233.article.

Railway Gazette International. (8 February, 2023a). "Cambodian railway regauging study completed." <u>https://www.railwaygazette.com/infrastructure/cambodian-railway-regauging-study-completed/63503.</u> <u>article</u>.

Railway Gazette International. (4 August, 2023b). "Philippines to study 1024 km of rail projects." <u>https://www.railwaygazette.com/infrastructure/phil-</u> <u>ippines-to-study-1-024-km-of-rail-projects/64651.</u> <u>article</u>.

Railway Gazette International. (2 May, 2024). "Japanese DMUs find second homes in Thailand and Cambodia." Retrieved 9 August, 2024: <u>https:// www.railwaygazette.com/traction-and-rolling-stock/</u> japanese-dmus-find-second-homes-in-thailand-andcambodia/66437.article.

Railway Technology. (6 April, 2021). "Malaysia agrees to 14% increase in East Coast Rail Link project costs." <u>https://www.railway-technology.com/news/malaysia-east-coast-rail-link-project-costs/</u>.

Railway Technology. (19 August, 2022). "North-South Railway Project, Philippines." <u>https://www.railway-technology.com/projects/north-south-railway-project/?cf-view</u>.

Raymond, G. (2021). "Jagged Sphere: China's Quest for Infrastructure and Influence in Mainland Southeast Asia." Sydney: Lowy Institute for International Policy.

Reuters. (16 July, 2022). "Marcos wants Philippines to renegotiate loans on China-backed rail projects." <u>https://www.reuters.com/world/asia-pacific/philip-pines-marcos-wants-renegotiate-loans-49-bln-china-backed-rail-projects-2022-07-16/.</u>

Rogers, D. (15 March, 2023). "China and Myanmar in talks to resume workon 1,000km railway." *Global* 

*Construction Review*: <u>https://www.globalconstruc-</u> <u>tionreview.com/china-and-myanmar-in-talks-to-re-</u> <u>sume-work-on-1000km-railway/</u>.

Rosales, E. F. (19 July, 2024). "Multilateral loans eyed for revival of Bicol railway." Retrieved 9 August, 2024, from *The Philippine Star*: <u>https://www.</u> philstar.com/business/2024/07/19/2371186/multilateral-loans-eyed-revival-bicol-railway.

Ruane, C. (2021). "Towards A Southeast Asian Rail Network: The Role of Thailand and Foreign Powers." *Asian Affairs* 52(3), 638–654.

Simmons, Mark. (15 July, 2024). "Nepalese government approves China rail link." Retrieved 8 August, 2024, from *International Railway Journal*: <u>https://</u> www.railjournal.com/infrastructure/nepalese-government-approves-china-rail-link/.

Soy, A. (14 October, 2023). "China's Belt and Road Initiative: Kenya and a railway to nowhere." Retrieved 9 August, 2024, from *BBC*: <u>https://www. bbc.com/news/world-africa-67101736</u>.

State Council, People's Republic of China. (30 March, 2015). "Full text: Action plan on the Belt and Road Initiative." <u>https://english.www.gov.cn/archive/publications/2015/03/30/content\_281475080249035.htm</u>.

Sulaiman, S. (6 September, 2023). "China, Indonesia discuss extending Jakarta high-speed railway." *Reuters*: <u>https://www.reuters.com/world/asia-pacific/</u> <u>china-premier-completes-trial-run-indonesias-first-</u> <u>high-speed-rail-2023-09-06/</u>.

Sun, Y. (14 August, 2014). "China, Myanmar: stop that train." Stimson Commentary: <u>https://www.stim-son.org/2014/china-myanmar-stop-train/</u>.

The Economist. (20 January, 2021). "China's economic centre of gravity is moving south." <u>https://</u> www.economist.com/graphic-detail/2021/01/20/chinas-economic-centre-of-gravity-is-moving-south. The Jakarta Post. (2 October, 2023). "Indonesia launches Jakarta-Bandung 'Whoosh' high-speed railway." <u>https://www.thejakartapost.com/indone-sia/2023/10/02/indonesia-launches-jakarta-band-ung-whoosh-high-speed-railway.html</u>.

The Manila Times. (4 November, 2023). "DoTr: Japanese funded-projects on track." <u>https://www.manilatimes.net/2023/11/04/business/top-business/dotr-japanese-funded-projects-on-track/1917874</u>.

The Ministry of Finance Vietnam. (27 May, 2007). "PM approves railway corporation's development plan." <u>https://mof.gov.vn/webcenter/portal/btcen/</u> <u>pages\_r/l/newsdetails?dDocName=BTC079350</u>.

The Star. (19 June, 2024). "'Game-changing' ECRL reaches two-thirds completion." Retrieved 8 August, 2024: <u>https://www.thestar.com.my/news/nation/2024/06/19/039game-changing039-ecrl-reaches-two-thirds-completion</u>.

The Times of India. (26 October, 2023). "India reiterates opposition to China's multi-billion-dollar infrastructure project BRI." <u>https://timesofindia.indi-atimes.com/india/india-reiterates-opposition-to-chinas-multi-billion-dollar-infrastructure-project-bri/articleshow/104735175.cms</u>.

The World Fact Book. (N.A.). "Railways." Central Intelligence Agency (CIA): <u>https://www.cia.gov/the-world-factbook/field/railways/</u>.

Thu, H. (25 June, 2024). "Vietnam to start work on high-speed rail within next 3 years: transport minister." Retrieved 8 August, 2024, from *VN Express*: https://e.vnexpress.net/news/business/economy/vietnam-to-start-work-on-high-speed-rail-within-next-3years-transport-minister-4762784.html.

Topcu, N. (2020). "A Relationship on a Pipeline: China and Myanmar." China Research Center: <u>https://www.chinacenter.net/2020/china-currents/19-</u> <u>3/a-relationship-on-a-pipeline-china-and-myanmar/</u>. Tran, J. (4 October , 2023). "Vietnam must close infrastructure gap to realise aim of being regional transshipment hub: analysts." *The Business Times*: <u>https://www.businesstimes.com.sg/international/</u> asean/vietnam-must-close-infrastructure-gap-realise-aim-being-regional-transshipment.

Tri, D. (17 July, 2023). "Vietnam plans \$17 bln railway routes to seaports." *The Investor*: <u>https://</u> <u>theinvestor.vn/vietnam-plans-17-bln-railway-routes-</u> <u>to-seaports-d5834.html</u>.

Vanyuth, C. (28 March, 2024). "Kingdom mulling high-speed railway link with Lao." Retrieved 8 August, 2024, from *Khmer Times*: <u>https://www.</u> <u>khmertimeskh.com/501463624/kingdom-mullinghigh-speed-railway-link-with-lao/</u>.

Vietnam Net Global. (5 October , 2023). "Vietnam to speed up US\$59-billion high-speed train project." <u>https://vietnamnet.vn/en/vietnam-to-speed-up-us-59-</u> <u>billion-high-speed-train-project-2198082.html</u>.

Vietnam+. (19 April, 2023). "Railway network plans revealed." <u>https://en.vietnamplus.vn/railway-net-work-plans-revealed/251782.vnp</u>.

VN Express. (16 September , 2023). "PM calls for expansion of railway links between Vietnam, China." <u>https://e.vnexpress.net/news/news/</u> <u>pm-meets-leaders-of-leading-chinese-conglomer-</u> <u>ates-4654003.html</u>.

Vu, N. H. (2 July, 2024). "Vietnam Calls for Chinese Support in Advancing Rail Projects." Retrieved 9 August, 2024, from *Vietnam Briefing*: <u>https://www. vietnam-briefing.com/news/vietnam-encourages-china-investments-expertise-collaboration-rail-infrastructure.html/.</u>

Wancharoen, S. (22 April, 2024). "2nd phase of Thai-China rail gets nod." Retrieved 8 August, 2024, from *Bangkok Post*: <u>https://www.bangkokpost.com/</u> <u>thailand/general/2780144/2nd-phase-of-thai-china-</u> <u>rail-gets-nod</u>.



Watt, L. (29 July, 2013). "China opens pipeline to bring gas from Myanmar." *AP News*: <u>https://apnews.com/article/30ab3b58760244fd8dded2c052690b58</u>.

World Bank. (2023). "GDP (current US\$) – Indonesia." <u>https://data.worldbank.org/indicator/NY.GDP.</u> <u>MKTP.CD?locations=ID</u>.

Wu, S.-S. (15 January , 2020). "Belt and rail: New Vietnam-China train aims to put relations on track." *The Interpreter*: <u>https://www.lowyinstitute.org/</u><u>the-interpreter/belt-rail-new-vietnam-china-train-aims-put-relations-track</u>.

Wu, S.-S. (2021). "China's railway diplomacy under the Belt and Road Initiative." In J. C. Liow, H. Liu, & X. Gong, *Research Handbook on the Belt and Road Initiative* (28–42). London: Edward Elgar.

Wu, S.-S. (9 June, 2022). "Commentary: Huge benefits but many challenges to high-speed rail between Bangkok and Kuala Lumpur." *Channel News Asia*: <u>https://www.channelnewsasia.com/commentary/malaysia-thailand-high-speed-rail-train-costs-bangkokkl-2729521</u>.

Xinhua. (26 12, 2022). "China-Laos Railway opens up new path for Laos' development, prosperity." <u>https://english.news.cn/20221226/003f1111e9534f54</u> <u>9f015dbe26b4d4da/c.html</u>.

Xinhua. (25 August , 2023). "Excavation of 25 tunnels completed along China-Malaysia joint-ly constructed railway." <u>https://english.news.</u> cn/20230825/15bff7cd40494388b689741cde-Obea43/c.html.

Yu, H. (16 December, 2021). "The China-Laos Railway: A." Retrieved 9 August, 2024, from East Asia Institute National University of Singapore: https://research.nus.edu.sg/eai/wp-content/uploads/ sites/2/2021/12/EAIC-44-20211216-1.pdf.

Zhou, L. (17 October, 2023). "How China is building railways in a bid to fast-track diplomacy." *South*  China Morning Post: <u>https://www.msn.com/en-xl/</u> news/other/how-china-is-building-railways-in-a-bidto-fast-track-diplomacy/ar-AA1ijEXS.

### About the Author

Shang-Su Wu is an assistant professor at the Rabdan Academy, Abu Dhabi, United Arab Emirates. He was a research fellow at the S. Rajaratnam School of International Studies (RSIS), Nanyang Technological University, Singapore. He is the author of *Military Modernisation in Southeast Asia after the Cold War: Acquisition, Retention, and Geostrategic Impacts* (London: Routledge, 2024). His research interests are military modernization, Taiwan issues, railways, and international relations. Wu's articles, commentaries and op-eds have been published in *Asia Policy, Contemporary Southeast Asia, the Pacific Review*, and *Defence Studies*, among others.